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March 13, 2019
The Honorable Rod Dembowski
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Dembowski:
Enclosed for your consideration is an ordinance establishing the recommended alignment for the RapidRide H Line (Burien-White Center-Delridge-Seattle Central Business District). The H Line is currently scheduled to begin service in 2021, and is one of the first two RapidRide lines to be developed through King County Metro Transit’s (Metro’s) RapidRide Expansion Program and the city of Seattle’s Move Seattle transportation levy. 
Metro’s long-range vision, METRO CONNECTS, anticipates an extensive network of frequent service that will let riders travel farther, faster and more conveniently to major county destinations. As Metro’s highest level of service, RapidRide is a key element of the frequent service network. RapidRide has proven to be a success since the first line, the A Line, was implemented in 2010. The capital investments that support RapidRide speed, reliability, and customer experience make the service unique among other frequent services in METRO CONNECTS.
Rider satisfaction surveys indicate that RapidRide is recognized as a higher quality service, and ridership growth has outpaced regular Metro service. As of 2018, combined ridership on the 6 active RapidRide lines has grown 75% relative to the pre-RapidRide ridership. Building on the achievements of the current RapidRide lines, Metro plans to open 7 new RapidRide lines by 2027 including the H Line.  The H Line is being launched in partnership with the cities of Burien and Seattle. The line is receiving funding from the city of Seattle through the Move Seattle levy.
Upon implementation, H Line is projected to experience a 13% peak-period travel time savings over that of the current Route 120.  This savings is due to stop consolidation and implementation of speed-and-reliability improvements along the corridor, south of West Seattle Bridge.  If taking recent-years’ speed-and-reliability improvements on Route 120 into consideration, the H Line will experience a 23% travel time savings over that of Route 120 since year 2012.  Today’s 63-minute PM trip from 3rd & Virginia to Burien Transit Center is projected to be a 55-minute trip with H Line – a savings of 8 minutes.  Given corridor improvements since 2012, this becomes a 12-minute total commute savings, end-to-end, in preparation for RapidRide in the corridor.

Implementation of the RapidRide H Line is consistent with King County’s adopted values for the transit system—to emphasize productivity, ensure social equity and provide geographic value. The RapidRide program is guided by the Strategic Plan for Public Transportation 2011-2021 and associated King County Metro Service Guidelines, adopted by King County council in 2011 and updated in 2015. Higher frequency, faster and more reliable service on the RapidRide H Line will tie together economically and racially diverse communities, and connect neighborhoods to employment opportunities, commercial and retail centers and recreational activities. Implementing the H line supports King County’s sustainability goals and the Strategic Climate Action Plan.  Expanding Metro’s RapidRide service will improve the ability of people in King County to travel without single-occupant vehicles and therefore contribute to the goal to reduce countywide greenhouse gas emissions. 

The RapidRide H Line supports economic development and responds to local jurisdictions’ efforts to develop vibrant, thriving and sustainable neighborhoods and communities. The H Line will connect residents and employment concentrations in downtown Seattle as well as the Delridge community in West Seattle, Westwood Village, White Center, and Burien. Populations along the H Line corridor include notable populations of youth and senior riders, limited income and access to personal vehicle populations, and immigrant, refugee, and disabled populations.
The alignment recommendations described in the attachments to this ordinance are the product of collaborative work between Metro, local jurisdictions, employers, community organizations, and the public. Metro and the city of Seattle engaged community partners in this work, including community councils, development associations, senior organizations and facilities, youth and service groups, and other key organizations outlined in Attachment B to this ordinance. The H Line corridor was identified and prioritized in the City of Seattle’s Transit Master Plan, and in Metro’s long-range vision, METRO CONNECTS. Both of these planning efforts evaluated and prioritized implementation of the H Line based on several factors including potential ridership, social equity measures, and network connectivity. 
The design and implementation of the H Line will be responsive to priorities identified in the project’s community outreach process, including safety at bus stations and upgrades to bus station amenities. The alignment shown in this ordinance reflects the community desire to maintain connections in West Seattle very similar to what is currently provided by the Metro Route 120, including maintaining service on SW Roxbury St and 15th Ave SW in unincorporated White Center, and to locate operations on SW 150th Street in Burien.  As 2021 approaches, Metro will continue to engage the community in the H Line implementation process including developing recommendations to integrate the H Line with other transit services. 

Thank you for your consideration of the RapidRide H Line alignment ordinance. If you have any questions, please contact Bill Bryant, Managing Director of Service Development, King County Metro Transit Department, at 206-477-6456, or bill.bryant@kingcounty.gov.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosure

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff



  Melani Pedroza, Clerk of the Council


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget

Rob Gannon, General Manager, Metro Transit Department

Christina O’Claire, Mobility Division Director, Metro Transit Department 

Bill Bryant, Managing Director, Service Development, Metro Transit Department 

Katie Chalmers, Supervisor, Service Planning, Metro Transit Department 
